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Metropolitan King County Council

Budget & Fiscal Management Committee

Agenda Item No.:
    2


Date:           April 13, 2005
Proposed No.:       2005-0091


Prepared By:   William Nogle
REVISED

STAFF REPORT
	Proposed Substitute Ordinance 2005-0091, the 1st Quarter Operating Budget Omnibus, was passed out of the Budget and Fiscal Management Committee meeting on April 13, 2005 with a DO PASS recommendation.


SUBJECT:

Discussion of, and possible action on, the Executive’s proposal which authorizes a net disappropriation of a total of $2,175,232 to the 2005 operating budget.
SUMMARY:

King County’s 2005 adopted budget totaled $3.4 billion. Of this amount, $2.45 billion represents the operating budget and $942 million represents the capital budget.  Of the $2.45 million operating budget, the General Fund accounts for $539 million while non-General Fund operating expenditures total $1.9 billion.
The Executive requested, and the Council approved in February via Ordinance 15124, a total of $5.4 million in supplemental appropriation authority for the operating budget, including $1.1 million of carryover from 2004.  Approval of this Proposed Ordinance would bring the total 2005 operating budget to $2,452,528,155, a net increase of $3.3 million over the adopted budget.  The operating budget is summarized below in Table 1.
Table 1

2005 King County Operating Budget Summary

	
	Adopted Budget
	Ordinance 15124
	Pro. Ord. 2005-0091
	Proposed
New Budget

	General Fund
	$539,388,894
	$4,805,570
	$409,284
	$544,603,748

	Other Operating Funds
	1,909,831,556
	677,367
	-2,584,516
	1,907,924,407

	Total
	$2,449,220,450
	$5,482,937
	$-2,175,232
	$2,452,528,155


ANALYSIS:

The Executive’s proposal requests total increases in budget authority for all funds in the amount of $5.7 million offset by disappropriations of $7.9 million  for a net disappropriation amount of $2.2 million.

This staff report reviews the following categories of appropriation requests:

1. General Fund Supplementals and Disappropriations
2. Non-General Fund Supplementals and Disappropriations
1.  General Fund Supplemental Requests and Disappropriations
A.  Sheriff:  Department of Justice Grant, City Contract Adjustment and
Staff Reclassifications







$364,343
As shown in Table 2 below, the Sheriff’s adopted budget is $110,097,778 with 998 FTEs.  Approval of the items in this ordinance would increase the budget by $364,343 to $110,462,121 and add one FTE.

Table 2

Sheriff’s Adjusted Budget

	Account
	Adopted Budget
	This Ordinance
	Revised Budget

	Appropriation
	$110,097,778
	$364,343
	$110,462,121

	   Department of Justice Grant
	
	248,375
	

	   City of Sammamish Sergeant
	
	140,337
	

	   Reclassifications
	
	123,051
	

	   Flex Benefit Reductions
	
	-147,420
	

	Full Time Equivalents
	998.0
	1.0
	999.0


The Sheriff’s Office has been awarded a federal grant from the United States Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, National Institute of Justice (NIJ) in the amount of $248,375.  This appropriation increase will provide the Sheriff with spending authority for these funds which will fund DNA analysis primarily by outside labs.  As part of our analysis, staff reviewed the cooperative agreement.  It appears that it would be a prudent action by the Council to approve this budget increase.
The Sheriff provides by contract law enforcement services to the City of Sammamish.  Sammamish provisionally requested the addition of a dedicated sergeant for 2005 in August 2004, subject to City Council approval.
Since the City’s budget process coincides with the County’s, the request could not be finalized until it was too late to be included in the 2005 budget.  This change adds one full time equivalent (FTE) position.  The full cost of $140,337 will be reimbursed by the City.  
Twelve administrative specialist positions were reclassified to records specialist positions late in 2004 after review by the Human Resources Division.  As a result of the reclassification, these positions moved from pay range 37 to pay range 40, effective November 1, 2004.  This action was finalized too late in the year to include the additional funding of $123,051 in the 2005 adopted budget.  The cost for 2005 includes a 5.5% salary adjustment retroactive to November 1, 2001.  This item is funded from the Wage and Salary Contingency Reserve.
Flex benefits for the Sheriff’s Office are reduced by $147,420.  See the “Reduction in Employee Benefits Flex Rate” discussion later in this staff report for details.  
B.  Public Defender:  Transitional Funding




$394,244
Effective with 2004, the Office of Public Defender implemented changes to the contracts between the County and the agencies that provide public defense services to indigent defendants.  The agencies have been somewhat adversely impacted by this as well as by reductions in caseloads.  The agencies have not been able to respond as quickly as necessary to restructure their staffing and overhead costs to adapt to the new funding model and the caseload reductions.  The agencies and the Office of the Public Defender are currently engaged in negotiations to make revisions to the funding model.  And, the agencies are defining ways to reduce their costs to adapt to projected caseload reductions.  The purpose of this transitional funding is to provide financial relief to the agencies while the funding model modifications are made and while the agencies make changes to their business practices in order to cut costs and adapt to the caseload reductions.
Further negotiations involving Council staff, OPD and the defender agencies last week has resulted in an agreement to add $1.7 million in additional, one-time only 2005 transition funding.  This settles issues for 2005, allowing discussions to focus on the funding model.  The goal of the negotiations is to have agreement reached on a robust funding model well in advance of the 2006 budget process.  The issue of parity will be addressed in the model.

C.  District Court:  Staffing






$361,329

District Court has taken on a number of special projects in 2005.  This additional work load has proven to be more than can be absorbed by the current staff.  This supplemental appropriation request would add 10 term limited temporary (TLT) clerk positions and 2 TLT project/program manager positions for April 1 through December 31, 2005 at a cost of $442,009.  In addition, funding is requested for temporary help in the amount of $50,000.  A question was raised at the April 6 BFM meeting as to how these TLTs would be used.  TLTs must be used for work that is temporary in nature not on-going.  However, it is permissible to back-fill regular positions with TLTs in order to free up regular staff to do special projects where that work is temporary in nature.
Flex benefits for District Court are reduced by $130,680.  See the “Reduction in Employee Benefits Flex Rate” discussion later in this staff report for details.

Table 3

District Court Adjusted Budget

	Account
	Adopted Budget
	This Ordinance
	Revised Budget

	Appropriation
	$21,336,387
	$361,329
	$21,697,716

	   10 Clerk TLT positions
	
	341,327
	

	   2 Project/Program Manager positions
	
	100,682
	

	   Temporary Help
	
	50,000
	

	   Flex Benefit Reductions
	
	-130,680
	


D.  Current Expense:  Interfund Transfers




$271,428

There are a number of adjustments requested to CX Transfers, as summarized in the list below:

Table 4
CX Transfers Changes

	Ref
	Description
	Amount

	D1
	Community Services Division – Various
	$14,700

	D2
	Public Health
	106,120

	D3
	DDES – sub-area plans
	-100,000

	D4
	WLRD – farm marketing program
	-78,623

	D5
	DDES -  critical areas ordinance outreach
	125,000

	
	Capital Transfers:
	

	D6
	Redmond District Court tenant improvements 
	136,265

	D7
	Prosecutor lease extension at Bank of America Tower

	42,966

	D8
	Elections facility analysis and evaluation1
	25,000

	
	Total
	$271,428


D-1:  Community Services Division

Various transfers are made from the Current Expense portion of the General Fund to the Children and Family Set-Aside portion of the General Fund.  These transfers fund community and social services.  The net appropriation increase requested of $14,700 is detailed in Table 5 below.
Table 5

Children and Family Set-Aside – Community Services

Adjusted Budget

	
	Adopted Budget
	This Ordinance
	Revised Budget

	Appropriation
	$12,543,781
	$14,700
	$12,558,481

	  Hate Free Zone
	
	25,000
	

	  Juvenile Justice Operational Master Plan
	
	-24,545
	

	  Maple Family Community Center
	
	1,189
	

	  New Futures
	
	49,267
	

	  Northwest Black Pioneers
	
	15,000
	

	  Ruth Dykeman Children’s Center
	
	-49,267
	

	  Job Initiative
	
	10,476
	

	  Flex Benefits
	
	-12,420
	


The most significant change is to the Ruth Dykeman Childrens’ Center contract.  This $49,267 is proposed to be transferred to New Futures.  In the past the “Look” program has been funded through the Ruth Dykeman Childrens’ Center and carried out by New Futures.  New Futures was not a qualified 501 C (3) organization under the Internal Revenue Code.  New Futures is now qualified and will carryon the Look program in 2005 without the Ruth Dykeman organization acting as the fiscal agent.  The JJOMP reduction is made possible by an over-budget error.  

D-2:  Public Health
The correction to the transfer to Public Health is necessary because the 2005 budget as adopted did not include funding for 1 FTE, the Drinking Water Program Supervisor.  The Council in adopting the 2005 budget (Ordinance 15083) included a proviso that restricted $100,000 of the 2005 Public Health appropriation, restricting that amount “solely to maintain the drinking water protection supervisor position.”  However, the Executive in his 2005 proposed budget had eliminated this position and its funding.  When the Council adopted the budget with the intent to restore this position, the funding was inadvertently not added back.

D-3:  Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES)
The Council approved a transfer of $100,000 from the CX subfund to DDES to increase support to DDES for completing sub-area plans.  The council also approved a proviso that required $100,000 to be used to complete two particular sub-area plans.  According to Executive staff, work is ongoing on these sub-area plans.  The Executive’s plan states that DDES will absorb the cost of this additional work within its existing resources.  Budget Office staff advises that the existing resources consist of DDES fund balance from unexpended CX funds.  

D-4:  Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD)
In his transmitted budget for 2005, the Executive proposed to eliminate 1.0 FTE responsible for farm marketing, including programs such as Puget Sound Fresh and Farm Link.  The Council added the position back in the adopted budget with funding coming from a CX transfer totaling $78,623.  Because the nature of the function is related to farming and not water quality, the Council used CX funds for the position.

Under the proposed ordinance, funding for the position would come from the Arts and Natural Resources Initiative (ANRI) rather than CX.  The Executive’s plan would spend $78,623 of the $91,295 cash balance in this account to replace the CX transfer into WLRD.  This would be a one-time revenue source for the Farm Marketing Program, and would not be available in 2006 and beyond.  

D-5:  Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES)

The Council in adopting the 2005 budget included funding in DDES for 2.0 FTEs to provide citizen outreach and assistance to citizens with regard to the Critical Areas Ordinance at no charge to the citizens.  The amount included in the DDES budget was $293,000.  The 2005 budget included a transfer from CX of $168,000 to fund these positions.  The Executive is now requesting that an increase of $125,000 be appropriated to CX transfers to fully fund the two positions.  When offset against the CX transfer reduction discussed above to fund sub-area plans, the net increase to CX transfers is $25,000.
D-6:  General Fund:  Redmond District Court Tenant Improvements

District Court as an efficiency measure proposes to consolidate state criminal case hearings into three locations – Seattle, Redmond and Kent.  The Prosecutor and Public Defender agree with this move.  However, tenant improvements at a cost of $136,265 are necessary at the Redmond courthouse to accommodate this change.

E.  General Fund:  Business Relations and Economic Development













$50,000
The Executive proposes to increase the budget of the Business Relations and Economic Development Division by $50,000 in order to help fund the City of Federal Way’s Korean Sports and Cultural Festival May 13-15, 2005.  This is a new event designed to increase tourism in Federal Way and King County.
F.  General Fund:  Cable Communications




$20,000

This appropriation would provide funding to Cable Communications to pay for streaming of the radio program Voice of Vashon over Comcast television cable system.  This is funded as part of the settlement with Comcast for the cable television franchise.  This $20,000 was appropriated in the fourth quarter 2004 operating omnibus ordinance to the I-Net Fund but should have been appropriated to CX- Cable Communications.  This will correct that error.
G.  General Fund:  Reduction in Employee Benefits Flex Rate

($11,848)

During the course of the Council’s review of the 2005 proposed budget, it was determined that a per employee flexible benefits rate of $980 per month had been used to set all fund budgets.  As part of the balancing process, the Council reduced the Employee Benefits Fund revenues and appropriations to reflect that the actual per employee flexible benefits rate for 2005 would be $935.  This disappropriation will reduce budgets of the various General fund agencies by a total of $1,901,848 and will restore the $1,890,000 to the Internal Support budget that was reduced in the process of recognizing this change in balancing the 2005 budget.
2.  Non-General Fund Supplemental Requests and Disappropriations
A.  Various Funds:  Reduction in Employee Benefits Flex Rate

($4,378,953)
During the course of the Council’s review of the 2005 proposed budget, it was determined that a per employee flexible benefits rate of $980 per month had been used to set all fund budgets.  As part of the balancing process, the Council reduced the Employee Benefits Fund revenues and appropriations to reflect that the actual per employee flexible benefits rate for 2005 would be $935.  This disappropriation will reduce budgets of the various non-General funds by a total of $4,378,953.  A detailed table was included in the April 6 staff report.  
B.  Department of Executive Services Equipment Replacement Fund
$462,600
This is a technical adjustment.  This new fund would purchase all personal computers for DES agencies beginning in 2005.  Server purchasing would be phased in from 2006 through 2007.  The proposed funding plan envisioned a total of $567,358 being contributed by the various DES agencies to the equipment replacement fund during 2005 with equipment purchases totaling $462,600.  This would leave a fund balance in the fund of $104,758 at the end of 2005.
In adopting the 2005 budget, the Council included an appropriation for DES equipment replacement in the capital budget.  However, the intent of the Executive was that this be an internal service fund.  This proposed ordinance will establish a budget for this fund as an internal service fund while the first quarter omnibus capital budget ordinance will delete the capital budget.
C.  Public Health:  Drinking Water Program Staffing Technical Correction    $106,120

Please see the explanation above regarding CX Interfund Transfers – Public Health.

D.  Mental Health, Chemical Abuse, and Dependency Services (MHCADS):  State Biennium Funding 







$1,287,113
Funding for Chemical Dependency Treatment comes from the State and federal governments.  Certain 2004 appropriations for payment to contracted treatment providers for chemical dependency assessment, treatment and case management were not spent during 2004.  In addition, three projects amounting to $258,603 were not completed by the end of 2004.  This item will carryover the appropriations for these items to 2005.

STRIKING AMENDMENT:

A striking amendment is attached.  This amendment will delete two items that the Executive has withdrawn (Prosecutor rent for Bank of America Tower and partial funding for study of unified, single location for election operations).  In addition, the striker adds $1.7 million for 2005 transitional funding for the Office of the Public Defender.  This is the result of negotiations just completed between the OPD and the provider agencies which addresses all of the financial concerns of the provider with regard to the 2005 budget.  Work will continue on the funding model with the intent that agreed changes to the model will be implemented with the 2006 budget.

In addition, the striking amendment increases the budget of the Wastewater Treatment Division in order to shift a portion of the Earth Corps program from Category III funds (Culver Program) to the regular operating budget in order to restore the Waterworks Block Grant funding to $565,000, the amount originally requested by the Executive in the 2005 proposed budget.
The striker adds several items to the Children and Family Set-Aside program, adds a proviso with regard to TLT positions added to District Court, and changes committee designations in a proviso regarding technology projects.

The net effect of the changes in the striking amendment are to increase the supplemental appropriation to Current Expense from $409,284 to $2,242,669 and to decrease the disappropriation from all other funds from $2,584,516 to $2,185,016.
REASONABLENESS:

With the changes included in the striking amendment, passage of this ordinance appears to be a reasonable and prudent financial and policy decision.
INVITED:

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Deborah Gay, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget

Jackie MacLean, Director, Community and Human Services Division

ATTACHMENTS:


None
� These requests were withdraw after discussion with staff from the Office of Management and Budget and are not discussed below.





� The chemical dependency portion amounts to $1,028,510.  The other projects are: conversion and customization of a van to be used for Emergency Services Patrol, training for chemical dependency services providers in best practices for serving youth and adults, and an increase to the Global Appraisal of Individual Needs (GAIN) program.  
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